
CITY COUNCIL PROCEEDINGS 
 

May 26, 2021 
 
 

 The City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, met in open public session at 
7:00 p.m. in the lower level of the David City Auditorium at 699 Kansas Street, David City, 
Nebraska. The Public had been advised of the meeting by publication of notice in The 
Banner Press on May 20, 2021, and an affidavit of the publisher is on file in the office of the 
City Clerk. The Mayor and members of the City Council acknowledged advance notice of the 
meeting by signing the Agenda which is a part of these minutes. The advance notice to the 
Public, Mayor, and Council members conveyed the availability of the agenda, which was kept 
continuously current in the office of the City Clerk and was available for public inspection on 
the City’s website. No new items were added to the agenda during the twenty-four hours 
immediately prior to the opening of the Council meeting. The meeting was held at the City 
Auditorium due to the COVID-19 pandemic so as to incorporate social distancing strategies. 
[It is recommended that individuals be kept at least 6 feet apart.]  
 
 Present for the meeting were:  Council President Tom Kobus, Council members 
Bruce Meysenburg, Pat Meysenburg, John Vandenberg and Jessica Miller, City Attorney 
Joanna Uden, City Administrator Clayton Keller and City Clerk Tami Comte.  Mayor Alan 
Zavodny was absent.  A vacancy exists in Ward 2. 
 
 Also present for the meeting were Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge, 
Park/Auditorium employee Nathan Styskal, Sheriff Tom Dion, and Banner-Press reporter 
Molly Hunter.   
 
 The meeting opened with the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus informed the public of the “Open Meetings Act” posted on 
the north wall of the meeting room and asked those present to please silence their cell phones. 
 

 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve the minutes of the May 12, 
2021 meeting as presented. Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion 
carried.  Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: 
Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent   Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 0 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg introduced Resolution No. 8-2021 and moved for its 
passage and adoption.   Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion 
carried.   Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Absent, Jessica Miller: 
Yea, John Vandenberg: Absent   Yea: 5, Nay: 0, Absent: 0 
 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 8-2021 
 
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE PURCHASE OF THE BUILDINGS AT 490 E STREET and 
593 5th STREET, DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA AND AUTHORIZING THE CITY ADMINISTRATOR 
TO SIGN CLOSING DOCUMENTS FOR SAID PURCHASE OF THE BUILDINGS AT 490 E 
STREET and 593 5th STREET. 
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 WHEREAS, the City of David City, Nebraska, has previously entered into a purchase 

agreement and title insurance commitment in order to purchase the buildings at 490 E Street 

and 593 5th Street, David City, Nebraska; and,       

         WHEREAS, First American Title Insurance Company requires a proper resolution 

authorizing the proposed transaction and identifying the parties authorized to execute any 

instruments necessary to close the transaction; 

 WHEREAS, the City Administrator, Clayton Keller, was previously authorized to execute 

initial purchase instruments, including a purchase agreement, necessary for this transaction.  

 BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, 

NEBRASKA that the purchase of the buildings at 490 E Street and 593 5th Street is authorized 

and the City Administrator, Clayton Keller, is authorized to execute any instruments necessary 

to close the said transaction. 

 PASSED AND APPROVED this 26th Day of May, 2021. 

 
      CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA 
 
 
 
            By ______________________________________ 
 THOMAS KOBUS, Council President 
 
ATTEST:  
 
 
 
      
TAMI COMTE, City Clerk 
 
 
 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to approve the reappointment of Judy 
Vanis to another 5-year term as a Commissioner on the David City Housing Authority – Board of 
Commissioners.  (May, 2021 – May, 2026)   Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the 
motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 

 City Administrator Clayton Keller stated that Dave Ziska from Olsson provided a recap 
letter for the Highway 15 South Bound Turn Lane Project and recommended accepting the low 
bid submitted by M.E. Collins Contracting, Inc. in the amount of $166,400. 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to award the bid for the Highway 15 
south bound turn lane project at Timpte Parkway to M.E. Collins Contracting, Inc. Council 
Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
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Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
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 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to accept the application of Bryan C. Hein 
dba Holy Smokes Fireworks to sell permissible fireworks at 580 "I" Street. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 

 Council member John Vandenberg made a motion to approving an additional area for 
the Class "C" liquor license of Northside, Inc for indoor area/walk-in cooler space. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
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 City Clerk Tami Comte stated that the City purchases the insurance for the parade and 
the Butler County Parade Committee reimburses the City for the insurance.  City Clerk Comte 
stated that this is something that happens on a yearly basis. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg introduced Resolution No. 9-2021 approving the 
Butler County Parade Committee's request for the parade to cross Highway 15 on "L" Street on 
Sunday, July 18, 2021 in accordance with LB589 and moved for its passage and adoption. 
Council Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
 

RESOLUTION NO. 9 - 2021 
 

 WHEREAS, the Butler County Fair’s Annual parade is scheduled for July 18, 2021, and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Butler County Parade Committee has designated 2:00 p.m. to 7 p.m. to 
allow for set-up and clean-up, with the parade beginning at 5:00 p.m., and 
 
 WHEREAS, the Butler County Parade Committee has requested that Highway 15, at the 
intersection of “L” Street and Highway 15, be closed so the parade can cross Highway 15,  
 
 WHEREAS, the Mayor and Council acknowledge Revised Statutes Chapter 39-1359, 
Rights-of way; inviolate for state and Department of Roads purposes; temporary use for special  
events; conditions; notice; Political Subdivisions Tort Claims Act; applicable, which states: 

(1) The rights-of way acquired by the department shall be held inviolate for state 
highway and departmental purposes and no physical or functional 
encroachments, structures, or uses shall be permitted within such right-of-way 
limits, except by written consent of the department or as otherwise provided in 
subsections (2) and (3) of this section. 

(2) A temporary use of the state highway system, other than a freeway, by a city 
including full and partial lane closures, shall be allowed for special events, as 
designated by a city, under the following conditions: 

(a) The roadway is located within the official corporate limits or zoning jurisdiction 
of the city; 

(b) A city making use of the state highway system for a special event shall have 
the legal duty to protect the highway property from any damage that may occur 
arising out of the special event and the state shall not have any such duty 
during the time the city is in control of the property as specified in the notice 
provided pursuant to subsection (3) of this section, and  

(c) Any existing statutory or common law duty of the state to protect the public 
from damage, injury, or death shall become the duty of the city making use of 
the state highway system for the special event, and the state shall not have 
such statutory or common law duty during the time the city is in control of the 
property as specified in the notice provided pursuant to subsection (3) of this 
section, and 

(d) The city using the state highway system for a special event shall formally, by 
official governing body action, acknowledge that it accepts the duties set out in 
this subsection and, if a claim is made against the state, shall indemnify, 
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defend, and hold harmless the state from all claims, demands, actions, 
damages, and liability, including reasonable attorney’s fees, that may arise as a 
result of the special event. 

(3) If a city has met the requirements of subsection (2) of this section for holding a 
special event and has provided thirty days’ advance written notice of the 
special event to the department, the city may proceed with its temporary use of 
the state highway system.  The notice shall specify the date and time the city 
will assume control of the state highway property and relinquish control of such 
state highway property to the state. 

(4) The Political Subdivisions Tort Claims Act shall apply to any claim arising 
during the time specified in a notice provided by a political subdivision pursuant 
to subsection (3) of this section. 

 
WHEREAS, the City of David City wishes to support this annual event, and  

 
 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF 
THE CITY OF DAVID CITY, NEBRASKA, that the City Clerk is hereby authorized to forward this 
resolution to the State of Nebraska Department of Roads for the closing of Highway 15 and “L” 
Street, from 2:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. for the parade to be held on Sunday, July 18, 2021 in David 
City, Nebraska. 
 
 Passed and adopted this   26th    day of    May    , 2021. 
 
 
 
 
             
      Council President Thomas Kobus 
 
 
      
City Clerk Tami L. Comte 
 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “This is an agreement with Kirkham Michael to act 
as our negotiators in a land purchase dealing with the airport.  We have walked through the 
proper steps so that down the road we can be reimbursed by the FAA.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to accept an agreement with 
Kirkham Michael for Airport Land Contract Services and authorize the City Administrator to sign. 
Council Member Jessica Miller seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
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 Kelly Gentrup, Economic Development Specialist with Southeast Nebraska 
Development, Inc. (SEND, Inc.) introduced herself and said, “I want to thank you all for allowing 
me to come and speak to you this evening about rural workforce housing.  Nebraska’s Rural 
Workforce Housing Act was adopted in 2017 when LB 518 was passed.  To date there have 
been two rounds of funding with the second round having eight hundred seventy-three thousand 
five hundred dollars remaining.  SEND, Inc. is submitting a letter of intent to DED to apply for 
additional funds to grow our current one point seven-million-dollar fund.  Through the application 
process we provide a one-to-one local cash match and would like to partner with communities 
who have identified housing needs, which is what brings me here tonight.  To partner with 
SEND, Inc. would provide an advantage in attracting quality developers that would provide 
additional housing opportunities in your community.  In order to submit a letter of intent, which is 
due by June 1st, we are asking that you, the Council, approve a letter of commitment to SEND, 
Inc. for the LB 518 grant application.  I’m open to any questions that you may have.” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “So, you guys basically steer developers 
toward our community?” 
 
 Kelly Gentrup said, “Yeah.  So, just a little more background, we’ve done about seven 
projects so far in five communities that have partnered with us in the first round.  We’ve done 
purchase rehab resale projects, new construction and then we’re also doing a multi-family 
restoration project of a vacant building, as well.  So, there’s a list of developers that we have 
and SEND, Inc. will hire SEND Contracting, which is another organization through our company 
that come and if there’s a house that you have identified that you want to do some rehab work 
to, you can work with SEND Contracting to do that restoration work.  We’ve seen a good return 
on investment from the first round and we hope to with the second round as well.” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “If cities are a part of this, can they choose the 
developer that they work with?” 
 
 Kelly Gentrup said, “Yes.  For the application itself, which is due the end of July, we’ll 
want to identify a couple of projects for the communities, so if you already have a development 
in mind, or a developer in mind, we’ll include that information in the application.  But if you want 
more information about developers or what other communities are doing, we’re happy to share 
that information as well.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “In order to apply for workforce 
housing, which is what we’re talking about here, DED grants those funds and they limit 
applicants to a 501C3, which we don’t have yet.  We’re close but we’re not there yet, for a 
recognized development concern, SEND, Inc. being one of the in the State of Nebraska” 
 
 Kelly Gentrup said, “Right.  So, SEND, Inc. itself cannot apply, so that’s where our NDO, 
Southeast Development, Inc., would apply for these funds.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “This is one of the reasons that we 
wanted the county to join SEND, Inc., so that the City could, so we could at least have a shot at 
some of these funds.  They are good programs and these people have certainly been very 
capable about winning some awards.” 
 
 Council President Tom Kobus thanked Kelly Gentrup for attending the meeting and 
speaking on behalf of SEND, Inc. 
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 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to approve a letter of commitment to 
Southeast Nebraska Development, Inc. (SEND, Inc.) for the grant application to the Department 
of Economic Development (DED). Council Member Bruce Meysenburg seconded the motion. 
The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 

 
 
May 26, 2021 
 
Applicant Organization Information 
Organization Name: SEND, Inc.  
Street Address: 2100 Fletcher Ave, Suite 100 
City: Lincoln State: NE Zip: 68521-5862 
Contact Person: Tom Bliss, SENDD Executive Director 
Phone: (402) 475-2560 Email: tbliss@sendd.org 
 
Commitment Entity Information 
Entity Name: City of David City, Nebraska 
Street Address: 557 N. 4th Street 
City: David City State: NE Zip: 68632 
Contact Person: Clayton Keller 
Phone: (402) 367-3135 Email: ckeller@davidcityne.com  
 
 
RE: Commitment Letter for LB 518 Match Application 
 
 
The City of David City is committed to donating up to $200,000 in resources for the Rural 
Workforce Housing Fund in order to access RWHF resources from the Nebraska Department of 
Economic Development, and to help in creating additional housing opportunities within our 
community and region. We look forward to partnering with SEND, Inc. in this regional approach 
to workforce housing development.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
Thomas Kobus 
City Council President 
 
 
 
 
 

mailto:tbliss@sendd.org
mailto:ckeller@davidcityne.com
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 Council member Jessica Miller made a motion to accept the application of Scott Samek 
dba Samek Fireworks to sell permissible fireworks at 375 Nebraska Street. Council Member Pat 
Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “I will defer to Dana Trowbridge to speak about 
the bricks.  He and Chris Kroesing have masterminded a solution for us.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “I’ve talked to Historical Bricks out 
of Iowa City, Iowa.  There used to be a brick vendor out of Omaha who no longer answers the 
phone and the phone isn’t in their name any longer.  The best that I can find out is they are out 
of business.  There is a brick vendor out of Indianapolis, Indiana, who I have had some contact 
with but it’s been minimal and they haven’t shown great interest.  The fella from Iowa City drove 
out here.  He had ten hours of windshield time to come and take a look at everything and he 
was excited about the opportunity to do business for those bricks.  He said that it might be 
difficult because of the distance between the two places, but he will submit a bid, I know that.  
There’s one other one and I can’t remember exactly who that was.  We’ll have some activity.  
We’ll have at least one bid and it will be a qualified bid.  It probably won’t be as much money as 
I once thought, but I’ve learned a lot since then about the cost—handling, cleaning, palleting, 
transporting—because these are eight to nine pounds apiece.  So, you can put 5,500 on a semi 
and you’re done.  You’ve got about forty-eight thousand pounds behind you.  I don’t know, what 
does a rig weigh, Bruce?” 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg said, “About thirty thousand.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “So, you’re pushing eighty with that 
load.  Most of the money in bricks is handling them and it’s extremely expensive to cart them 
across the country.  There are a number of brick vendors in New Jersey and New York and they 
have a fair demand for them but there is also a large supply in that part of the world and they 
aren’t interested in transporting them fifteen hundred miles.  So, we’ll see a bid and we’ll grab 
some money from the deal.  It’s better than leaving them sit out there.  Now, I visited with the 
vendor that came because we need to be sensitive to the people that live here.  There’s a 
tradition in the old street bricks.  Some find it more dear than others.  But I believe that there are 
people that would like to have one on the book shelf or they’d like to do a small patio with the 
bricks from David City and I think that we should give them the opportunity.  The people that I’ve 
visited with in the brick industry agree.  They said that each community is different in how they 
are with their traditional bricks.  He suggested that we have a couple afternoons and we 
advertise them and we allow citizens the opportunity to buy bricks from us at the site.  I think 
that we have them on inventory at $1 a shot, am I right?” 
 
 City Administrator Clayton Keller said, “Yes, that’s correct.” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Why not?  If we sell four or five 
thousand bricks at a buck a shot, that’s not too bad.  I suggest that we do a Friday or Saturday 
sometime in June, maybe the earlier part of the month and get it out of the way.  We’re going to 
have some overtime or some goodwill off-time for two or three of our people, probably.  I think 
that we can do it without a lot of confusion if we get the street department with a bucket and 
make two or three piles out in the area and keep people from being mountain goats.  We don’t 
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want them climbing these mountains of bricks or we’re going to have hurt folks.  So, I would 
suggest taking a look at doing that sometime in June and letting the public have at it.” 
 
 Council President Kobus said, “The City will take some out for their use?” 
 
 Special Projects Coordinator Dana Trowbridge said, “Christopher has accumulated what 
he sees as a need for the near term and into the future.  I believe that they are already out at 
the wastewater treatment facility.  We’re nearing the end of the bricks.” 
 
 The Council discussed only selling bricks to Butler County residents and checking 
driver’s licenses, as appropriate.  It was determined that the public brick offering would be June 
11th and 12th, weather permitting.  After the public brick offering, the City will advertise for bids 
for the remainder of the bricks. 
 
 Council member Bruce Meysenburg made a motion to approve advertising the 
remainder of the bricks from the downtown redevelopment project for sale to the Butler County 
public on June 11th and 12th, 2021 and to take bids for the remainder of the bricks. Council 
Member Pat Meysenburg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
 
 Council member Pat Meysenburg made a motion to adjourn. Council Member John 
Vandenberg seconded the motion. The motion carried. 
Tom Kobus: Yea, Bruce Meysenburg: Yea, Pat Meysenburg: Yea, Jessica Miller: Yea, John 
Vandenberg: Yea 
Yea: 5, Nay: 0 
 
 The motion carried and Council President Tom Kobus declared the meeting adjourned at 
7:31 p.m. 
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      CERTIFICATION OF MINUTES 
                                                                          May 26, 2021 

 
 
            I, Tami Comte, duly qualified and acting City Clerk for the City of David City, Nebraska, 
do hereby certify with regard to all proceedings of May 26, 2021; that all of the subjects included 
in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting, kept continually 
current and available for public inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such subjects were 
contained in said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to said meeting; that the minutes of 
the meeting of the City Council of the City of David City, Nebraska, were in written form and 
available for public inspection within ten working days and prior to the next convened meeting of 
said body; that all news media requesting notification concerning meetings of said body were 
provided with advance notification of the time and place of said meeting and the subjects to be 
discussed at said meeting. 
 
 
 
                                                                                                                                                          
               
                                                                                                Tami L. Comte, City Clerk 
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